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Thompson of the Rockefeller Foundation,
David Easton of the University of Chicago and
Bryce Wood of the Social Science Research
Council were present and participated in the
conference for part of the time. Discussion,
based upon papers circulated in advance,
ranged widely within the general framework of

the subject of the conference: "Political Theo-
ry and the Organization and Processes of Mod-
ern Democracy." Special consideration was
given to the opportunities for empirical and
other research to contribute to the solution,
clarification or validation of the theoretical
problems discussed.

OTHER ACTIVITIES

The American Political Science Association has announced a new
award program, the J. Kimbrough Owen Memorial Award, for the
most significant doctoral dissertation within the general field of state
and local government. A lifetime membership in the Association, the
cash value of which is $250, will be awarded the author of the winning
dissertation.

The John Hay Whitney Foundation, 630
Fifth Ave., New York 20, N. Y., announces
the ninth year of its Opportunity Fellowships
for 1958-59. The closing date for applications,
to be presented on forms provided by the
Foundation on request, is November 30. The
competition is open to any citizen of the
United States or territorial resident who has
given positive evidence of special ability and
superior promise and who has not had full
opportunity to develop his talents because of
arbitrary barriers, such as racial or cultural
background or region of residence. Awards
have been made in the past to Negroes, Span-
ish-Americans, Chinese- and Japanese-Ameri-
cans, American Indians, residents of the Virgin
Islands, Puerto Rico, Hawaii, Guam, Alaska,
Samoa and the Appalachian Mountain area.
Candidates are in general expected to be be-
tween the ages of 22 and 35, and to have com-
pleted their undergraduate college education.
Awards are for a full year of serious work in
any field and normally range from $1000 to
$3000. Results of the competition will be an-
nounced in the latter part of April, 1958.

The University of Chicago and the Uni-
versity of Virginia are sponsoring the publica-
tion of a new and complete edition of the
papers of James Madison. The editors will
appreciate information about the location of
letters by or to James Madison or his wife, es-
pecially letters in private possession or among
uncalendared manuscripts in the collection of
public or private institutions. Please address
The Papers of James Madison, 1126 East 59th
St., Chicago 37, Illinois.

The Committee for Economic Development
is conducting a competition of ideas on the
question "What is the most important eco-
nomic problem which the United States must
face in the next twenty years?" Papers to be
submitted are to be not more than two thou-
sand words in length. The competition is open
to anyone in the Free World except trustees,
employees and their families, consultants and
advisors to the committees or subcommittees
of the Committee for Economic Development.
The deadline for the papers is October 31,1957.
Entries should be addressed to "Problems of
United States Economic Development" Com-
mittee for Economic Development, 444 Madi-
son Ave., New York 22, N. Y.

Section K—Social and Economic Sciences—•
of the American Association for the Advance-
ment of Science will hold a session for con-
tributed papers at the annual meeting of the
AAAS in Indianapolis, December 26-31, 1957.
Association members interested in presenting
a paper at this session should forward titles and
abstracts not later than October 15 to the sec-
retary of section K, Donald P. Ray, George
Washington University, Washington 6, D. C.
The American Political Science Association is
an affiliate member of the section on Social and
Economic Sciences of the AAAS.

Plans for a new School of International Serv-
ice under the auspices of The American Uni-
versity in Washington have been announced
by president Hurst R. Anderson. The school is
not to be a foreign service school exclusively or
even primarily. It is to be a school for the prep-
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aration of selected young men and women in
several varieties of international service. Ex-
tensive use will be made of area studies dealing
with all parts of the world. Professor Pittman
B. Potter has been working on the problems
concerning the school program and student and
staff personnel. The staff will consist of mem-
bers of the University faculty and numerous
experts from government departments and in-
ternational agencies. Ernest S. Griffith, di-
rector of the legislative reference service of the
Library of Congress, has been designated as
dean of the new school.

Effective September 1, 1957, the depart-
ment of social science of Wake Forest College
was divided into two departments, a depart-
ment of history and a department of political
science. The staff of the department of political
science consists of Claud H. Richards, Jr.
(promoted to full professor) chairman, and
Roy Jumper, assistant professor of political
science.

Thirty-five leading scholars and specialists
on African affairs named Melville J. Hersko-
vits, director of the Northwestern University
program of African studies, president of the
newly created African Studies Association.
This new formal organization will service the
needs and interests of individual scholars, uni-
versity African programs, and organizations
concerned with Africa. Gwendolen M. Carter,
Smith College, is serving as vice-president. A
board of trustees empowered to draft a con-
stitution and administer association affairs
until the convening of the first annual meeting
was also set up.

Effective July 1, 1957, The Roper Public
Opinion Research Center was established at
Williams College. The main function of the
Center is to make the Roper survey materials
available to American educators and their
students for teaching and research purposes.
Philip K. Hastings, associate professor of psy-
chology and political science has been ap-
pointed director. The Center contains the raw
materials of more than 600,000 interviews, dat-
ing from 1938, conducted by the Roper or-
ganization for Fortune magazine and various
American industries. Through periodic gifts
from Mr. Roper the collection is growing at the
rate of about 12 studies each year.

The department of political science at the
University of North Carolina has received a
three-year grant from the Maurice and Laura

Falk Foundation to institute a program of field
work and participation in politics as primary
elements of the learning experience in its
courses on the political process. The program,
inaugurated this fall, is under the direction of
Donald Matthews, formerly of Smith College,
who will serve as Falk lecturer in political
science.

The political science department of Rutgers
University and the Eagleton Foundation have
begun a cooperative program in practical poli-
tics leading to the master's degree. The core of
the program is centered around a seminar in
practical politics taught by Neil A. McDonald
and Donald G. Herzberg, executive secretary
of the Eagleton Foundation. The new program
is designed for students who wish to enter gov-
ernment service through political rather than
civil service channels.

A California state legislative internship pro-
gram has been established, starting this fall,
under the sponsorship and joint participation
of five universities in the state offering gradu-
ate work, in cooperation with the Rules Com-
mittee of the State Assembly. Under the pro-
gram which is patterned after the congressional
internship plan of the American Political
Science Association, up to fifteen interns will
be appointed annually for a period of ten
months service with the Assembly and its staff
agencies. Interns, who will receive a stipend of
$400 monthly, will devote full time to the pro-
gram, and will reside in Sacramento or
wherever their duties require. They will nor-
mally be enrolled as graduate students in one
of the participating universities, and may re-
ceive credit for the internship, which includes
participation in a weekly seminar on the legis-
lative process. The participating universities
include the University of California, Berkeley
and Los Angeles, Stanford University, Uni-
versity of Southern California and the Clare-
mont Graduate Schools. An unusual feature of
the program is the joint sponsorship by the
departments of political science, journalism
and the school of law at these institutions and
the availability of the program to graduate
students of other social science departments.
The.program is financed jointly by the State
Assembly and the participating universities.
The Ford Foundation has made a five year
grant to cover half of the annual stipends of the
interns. Eugene Lee of the department of po-
litical science of the University of California,
Berkeley, has been appointed faculty super-
visor of the program.
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The University of Pittsburgh has estab-
lished an administrative science center on its
campus. James D. Thompson, associate pro-
fessor of administration at Cornell University
and editor of Administrative Science Quarterly
has been appointed head of the center. Experi-
mental in nature, the new center is founded on
the thesis that administration as a process in
the operation of an organization has progressed
beyond the stage of being an art and may now
be properly considered a science.

A new quarterly journal of world affairs,
Orbis, is being published for the Foreign Policy
Research Institute by the University of Penn-
sylvannia Press. The new periodical will solicit
articles and reviews from contributors in the
United States and other countries. It hopes to
make available to the American public writings
from abroad which are not easily accessible
even to American specialists in foreign affairs.

Arnaud B. Leavelle, Stanford University po-
litical scientist, who died last October, has
been honored by the Stanford class of '58 with
a gift of $1000 to establish the Leavelle
Memorial Fund. Interest from the fund will
provide an annual prize for the outstanding
student in political science 150, the course in
political theory which was Dr. Leavelle's fa-
vorite.

An educational, non-profit institution, The
Academy of Organizational Science, has been
founded in San Antonio by Colonel Leland B.
Kuhre, to deal with the problems of participa-
tion in and management of the organization
for human enterprise. Further information
about the organization and its publication
Atorgenics Aspects can be obtained by writing
to The Academy of Organizational Science, 203
Greenlawn Dr., San Antonio 1, Texas.

William Anderson retired from the depart-
ment of political science at the University of
Minnesota at the close of the year 1956-57. To
honor him for his contributions to the profes-
sion and to the political life of the Twin Cities,
the state, and the nation, the department held
a three day conference, "Political Science: To-
day and Tomorrow" on May 9, 10 and 11. The
participants in the conference were either
former Minnesota colleagues of Professor An-
derson or students who had received their doc-
tors' degrees under his direction. Papers were
presented by Robert Cushman (Cornell),
John Gaus (Harvard), J. Edward Gerald (Min-
nesota), Harold Quigley (Minnesota), Francis

Rourke (Johns Hopkins), Edwin Stene (Kan-
sas), Edward Weidner (Michigan State), and
Quincy Wright (Chicago). The final paper,
"The Future of Political Science in the United
States" was presented by Professor Anderson.
At a testimonial dinner for Professor and Mrs.
Anderson on May 10th, Professor Anderson
was presented with a bound volume of letters
from colleagues, former students and persons
in public life.

Charles S. Ascher and Erwin Bard of Brook-
lyn College attended the Round Table of the
International Institute of Administrative Sci-
ences at Opatija, Yugoslavia, in June, 1957.
.Professors Ascher and Albert GorVine of
Brooklyn College attended the Congress of the
International Union of Local Authorities in
The Hague in June, 1957. In addition Profes-
sor Ascher attended a meeting of the Council
of the International Federation for Housing
and Town Planning in West Berlin during
August.

Stephen K. Bailey will be on leave from
Princeton for the academic year 1957-58 on a
Fulbright lectureship at Oxford University.

Gordon E. Baker, assistant professor of po-
litical science at the University of California,
Santa Barbara College, has been awarded a
grant in state politics by the Social Science
Research Council for the summer of 1957.

Paul C. Bartholomew of Notre Dame taught
at the summer session of Northwestern Uni-
versity.

Kenneth E. Beasley has been granted a
leave of absence from his duties as assistant
director of the governmental research center,
University of Kansas, to serve as executive di-
rector of the legislative committee on efficiency
and economy in government for the state of
Kansas.

Anthony T. Bouscaren, associate professor
of political science at Marquette University,
has been granted a leave of absence during
1957-1958 to join the staff of The National
War College in Washington, D. C.

Phillips Bradley, Maxwell School, Syracuse
University, will spend the academic year 1957-
58 at the University of New Delhi. While there,
Professor Bradley will be assisting in the de-
velopment of an American Studies program at
the graduate level.

Henry L. Bretton has returned to his duties
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as assistant professor of political science at the
University of Michigan after spending a year at
the University of Innsbruck, Austria.

Denis W. Brogan, professor of political sci-
ence at Cambridge University, has been ap-
pointed visiting professor of political science at
Yale University for the fall term, 1957-58.
Professor Brogan taught at the summer session
of the University of California, Berkeley.

Edward H. Buehrig of the department of
government at Indiana University will spend
the academic year as visiting professor at the
American University of Beirut, Lebanon under
a Smith-Mundt grant.

Ronald F. Bunn, instructor in government
at the University of Texas spent the summer
doing research at the Chicago offices of the In-
land Steel Corporation under a fellowship
granted by the Foundation for Economic Edu-
cation.

Eugene Burdick, University of California,
Berkeley, has received a grant from the Fund
for the Republic to undertake a study in the
field of civil liberties.

Robert K. Carr of Dartmouth College has
been granted a leave of absence to serve as
general secretary of the American Association
of University professors. He assumed his
duties on September 1, 1957. In his absence
Robert A. Horn of Stanford will serve as visit-
ing professor.

Byrum E. Carter, associate professor of gov-
ernment at Indiana University received the
Frederick Bachman Lieber award for dis-
tinguished teaching at the Founders Day cere-
monies, May 1. The award is made annually
to the teacher selected by an all-University
committee of 10 faculty members and admin-
istrators.

John Chapman of Smith College was a mem-
ber of the staff of the 1957 University of Cali-
fornia summer session.

James C. Charlesworth, professor of political
science, University of Pennsylvania, recently
concluded his services as executive director of
the Pennsylvania State Reorganization Com-
mission. The Commission submitted a series of
seven reports to the General Assembly.

Hugh Clokie, lecturer in political science,
University of California, Berkeley, who spent
the 1956-57 year in teaching at Vanderbilt

University and in travel in the Caribbean and
Africa, resumed teaching at Berkeley this fall.

George A. Codding, Jr., assistant professor
of political science, University of Pennsyl-
vania, has been awarded a Guggenheim Fel-
lowship for 1957-58.

Thomas I. Cook served as lecturer in politi-
cal theory at the several terms of the mid-
career training course which is offered by the
Department of State for the benefit of its
Foreign Service personnel.

Joseph Costanzo, S.J., of Fordham Uni-
versity, delivered four lectures at the Spring
Hill College Forum last April on "Religious
Liberty and the First Amendment."

Cecil V. Crabb, assistant professor of politi-
cal science at Vassar College, has been awarded
a Vassar College Faculty Fellowship for 1957-
58.

Robert T. Daland, assistant professor at the
University of Connecticut spent the summer
on research for a nation-wide research project
on urban renewal politics sponsored by the
Bureau of Public Administration of the Uni-
versity of California and the Housing and
Home Finance Agency.

John Dorsey of Michigan State University
will begin a two year assignment in Vietnam in
June in connection with the MSU technical
assistance program there.

Cecil H. Driver, chairman of the depart-
ment of political science at Yale University
suffered a heart attack in December, 1956.
Pending his full recovery, James W. Fesler
served as acting chairman from January to
June, 1957, and Robert A. Dahl is serving as
acting chairman from June, 1957 to June,
1958. Professor Driver resumed his teaching
activities in September, 1957.

Arthur B. Dugan, chairman of the depart-
ment of political science at the University of
the South, will serve as acting dean of admin-
istration for the academic year 1957-58.

Joseph Dunner, chairman of the political
science department at Grinnell College, lec-
tured at the Johann Wolfgang Goethe Uni-
versity of Frankfort, West Germany in July
and at the Hebrew University in Jerusalem in
August. He has been granted a sabbatical
leave for the second semester of 1957-58 which
he will spend in India and Japan.
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Martin L. Paust, of the University of Mis-
souri, taught at the University of Illinois sum-
mer session.

Robert Y. Fluno, of Whitman College, will
be on leave of absence for the academic year
1957-58 while engaged as Fulbright lecturer at
Rajashahi University of East Pakistan.

C. Nolan Portenberry served as visiting pro-
fessor of political science at the University of
Alabama during the summer of 1957.

Ludwig Freund of Roosevelt University will
spend the first semester of the 1957-58 aca-
demic year lecturing at German universities
under the auspices of the "Gesellschaft zur
wissenschaftlichen Foerderung Politischer Lit-
eratur."

Alex T. Edelmann will be visiting professor
of political science at the University of Nebras-
ka during 1957-58.

Keener Chapman Prazer returned to the
University of North Carolina in September,
1957, after two years leave of absence during
which he served as Chester W. Nimitz profes-
sor of social and political science at the Naval
War College in Newport, R. I.

Louis L. Gerson of the University of Connec-
ticut will be directing a full-time research
project, financed by congressional funds, on
the impact of ethnic groups on American for-
eign policy, during the academic year 1957-58.

Federico G. Gil returned to the University of
North Carolina in September, 1957 after a
year's leave of absence spent in Chile on a
Rockefeller Foundation grant-in-aid.

Wesley L. Gould of Purdue University has
received a leave of absence for the fall semester
1957-58 for the purpose of accepting a Na-
tional Science Research Council fellowship and
a Purdue University XL summer grant for
study at the Hague.

Frank Grace of the University of Michigan
taught at the University of Illinois summer
session.

Leo Gross, Fletcher School of Law and
Diplomacy, taught at the summer session of
the University of California.

Ernst Haas is on partial leave of absence
from the University of California, Berkeley,
for the 1957 calendar year.

Louis J. Halle of the University of Virginia

will remain on leave in Geneva during the
1957-58 academic year on the faculty of the
Institut Universitaire de Hautes Etudes Inter-
nationales.

William H. Harbold of the University of
Washington was engaged in the summer of
1957 as research specialist on the Library Gov-
ernment Project sponsored by the Ford Foun-
dation and the Pacific Northwest Library
Association.

Joseph Harris has returned to full-time
teaching at the University of California, Berke-
ley, following a half-year of service at the
University of Bologna graduate school of ad-
ministrative sciences and after a year of sab-
batical leave as Fulbright Scholar (England)
and Guggenheim Fellow. He was also the re-
cipient of a Rockefeller Foundation grant.

Robert J. Harris of Vanderbilt University
is serving as visiting professor of American
Government at Columbia University during
1957-1958.

Carroll Hawkins of Michigan State Univer-
sity will be on leave at the University of the
Andes in Bogota, Colombia for a year.

Alexander Heard is on leave from the Uni-
versity of North Carolina from February 1,
1957 to January 31, 1958, as Ford Research
professor of government at Harvard Univer-
sity.

Richard H. Heindel, vice-chancellor and
professor of history and government, Uni-
versity of Buffalo was the recipient of an
honorary degree at Wagner College.

Dell G. Hitchner, who is on a year's leave
from the University of Washington to serve as
head of the American Section of the Hansard
Society for Parliamentary Government (Lon-
don), delivered a series of lectures on the back-
ground of American politics at the Congress of
European American Associations' Seminar on
American Life at Salzburg, May 26-June 8,
1957.

Lynwood M. Holland has an Emory Uni-
versity research grant to study metropolitan
planning in the South.

John Perry Horlacher, professor of political
science, University of Pennsylvania, has been
named chairman of a tripartite minimum wage
board set up under the Act of 1937 for the pur-
pose of establishing minimum wage rates for
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retail trade throughout the State of Pennsyl-
vania.

David Horton of Westminster College
taught at the University of Missouri during
the summer session.

Charles D. Hounshell of Emory University
was a Commonwealth Summer Research
Scholar at the Duke University Common-
wealth-Studies Center.

Edwin C. Hoyt, of Columbia University,
has been appointed visiting assistant professor
of government at Hamilton College for the
year 1957-58.

Ronald P. Howell of Emory University was
visiting professor at the Johns Hopkins Uni-
versity for the summer quarter.

Nobutake Ike, of the Hoover Institute,
Stanford University will spend 1957-58 as
visiting associate professor of political science
at the University of California, Berkeley.

Jack Isakoff, director of research of the
Illinois Legislative Council is a visiting profes-
sor of political science at the University of Illi-
nois during the first semester of this academic
year.

Louis G. Kahle, associate professor of po-
litical science at the University of Missouri will
be on sabbatical leave of absence during the
second semester of the 1957-58 academic
year, having been granted a research fellow-
ship by the University of Missouri.

Gladys M. Kammerer of the University of
Kentucky was elected Distinguished Professor
of the year by her colleagues of the Arts and
Science faculty. Under terms of the election
she was granted relief from academic duties
during the first semester and gave a public
university lecture in April.

Hans Kelsen, professor emeritus, University
of California, Berkeley, is spending the sum-
mer as visiting lecturer at the University of
Athens and the Graduate Institute of Inter-
national Studies, Geneva.

Norman Kogan of the University of Con-
necticut will be on sabbatical leave during the
academic year 1957-58. He will be in Italy
doing work on foreign policy formation.

Samuel J. Konefsky of Brooklyn College
will be a member of the School of Historical
Studies of the Institute for Advanced Studies,
Princeton, for the academic year 1957-58.

Richard J. Kozicki of the University of
Pennsylvania has received a Ford Fellowship
for research in India and Burma.

George A. Lanyi, of Oberlin College, will be
an academic consultant in international rela-
tions and social science at the Naval War Col-
lege in Newport, R. I., from July to December.
In the second half of 1957-58 he will be on
sabbatical leave, which he plans to spend in
research in England.

William F. Larsen, on leave from his duties
at the Graduate School of Public Administra-
tion and Social Service at New York Uni-
versity, has joined the NYU gr6up at the Uni-
versity of Athens. En route to Turkey, Pro-
fessor Larsen was a member of the US delega-
tions to the meetings of the IULA at the Hague
and the HAS at Opatija, Yugoslavia.

Carl Leiden of Marshall College was a mem-
ber of the 1957 summer session at the Univer-
sity of California.

Albert Lepawsky, University of California,
Berkeley, was on leave of absence for the
spring and summer terms, 1957, to undertake
research in Europe.

Charles 0. Lerche was director of the semi-
nar in international relations sponsored by the
Ford Foundation at Emory University during
the past summer.

John D. Lewis, of Oberlin College, taught in
the first summer session of the University of
California (Berkeley).

Leslie Lipson, who is on leave of absence
from the University of California, Berkeley,
for the fall of 1957, spent the summer in
Europe doing study and research.

Gerhard Loewenberg, assistant professor
of political science at Mount Holyoke College
will be at the University of Bonn from June,
1957 to January, 1958 on a Fulbright grant.

Norton Long of Michigan State University
is going to Harvard as visiting professor of
government and research associate in the
graduate school of public administration. He
will be working with Charles Cherington on a
study of metropolitan leadership under a
grant from the Stern Family Foundation to the
G.A.I.

Clarence C. Ludwig, professor of political
science and director of the municipal reference
bureau of the University of Minnesota, has
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been appointed by Governor Freeman as one
of seven citizen members of the newly estab-
lished Twin Cities Area Metropolitan Planning
Commission.

Joseph Maloney of Fordham University is a
visiting professor of political science at Hunter
College during 1957-58.

Gerard J. Mangone of the Maxwell School,
Syracuse University, was appointed special
lecturer on American foreign policy for the
Council on Student Travel of New York dur-
ing the summer. Professor Mangone visited
Yugoslavia as part of an overseas interviewing
project on Americans At Work Abroad which
the Maxwell School, supported by the Car-
negie Corporation of New York, is conducting.

Roscoe Martin, Jesse V. Burkhead, and
Guthrie S. Birkhead, Maxwell School, Syra-
cuse University have been awarded a joint
grant by the Ford Foundation for a study of
water resources policy administration.

Dwaine Marvick and Charles Nixon, Uni-
versity of Califronia at Los Angeles, have re-
ceived a joint grant from the Committee on
Political Behavior, Social Science Research
Council, for a study dealing with active cam-
paign workers.

Alpheus T. Mason, McCormick professor of
jurisprudence at Princeton, gave the Edward
Douglass White Lectures at Louisiana State
University on March 27, 28 and 29. His book
Harlan Fiske Stone: Pillar of the Law, was
awarded the American Library Association
Liberty and Justice Prize of $5,000 in History
and Biography.

Edwin B. McPheron has been granted sab-
batical leave for the first semester of 1957-58
to carry on research projects in England and
Sweden.

Douglas H. Mendel, Jr., University of Cali-
fornia at Los Angeles, has been awarded a
grant by the Comparative Politics Committee
of the Social Science Research Council for a
field survey in Japan which he will conduct
from June, 1957 until early 1958. He has been
granted a sabbatical leave for the second half
of 1957-58.

Eugene Miller was on the staff of the sum-
mer session at the University of Hawaii.

Malcolm Moos and Francis E. Rourke are
director and assistant director respectively for

the Committee on Government and Higher
Education to conduct a study under the
financial auspices of the Fund for the Advance-
ment of Education from February 1957
through the succeeding academic year. They
are on half-time leave from The Johns Hop-
kins University for the completion of the study.

Robert J. Morgan, University of Nebraska,
will be on leave of absence at the University of
Virginia for the academic year 1957-58.

Herbert J. Muller of Indiana University
spent the summer in Cambridge, England on a
grant from the Fund for the Republic, doing
research on the unpublished papers of Lord
Acton.

James N. Murray, Jr. of the State Univer-
sity of Iowa has been awarded a grant by the
Ford Foundation to study at Columbia Uni-
versity in the field of sociology and anthro-
pology.

Lloyd D. Musolf and Nelson Taylor of
Vassar College have undertaken a study for
the Temporary State Commission on a Con-
stitution Convention of the State of New
York.

Sigmund Neumann of Wesleyari University
taught at the summer session of the University
of Michigan.

Peter Odegard has resumed full-time teach-
ing at the University of California, Berkeley,
following a year's leave of absence.

Richard Park, of the Modern India Project
under the Institute of International Studies,
University of California, Berkeley, will be on
leave during the spring term, 1958 to carry on
research in the South Asia field.

Robert J. Pitchell has received a two-year
leave of absence at Purdue University to ac-
cept an appointment as resident director, In-
diana Commission on State Tax and Financing
Policy.

James K. Pollock, Murfin professor of politi-
cal science and chairman of the department of
political science at the University of Michigan
was awarded an honorary doctor of laws de-
gree by the University of Pittsburgh in May.

Ralph E. Purcell of the University of Vir-
ginia has been awarded a grant by the Com-
mittee on Comparative Politics of the Social
Science Research Council.
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Emmette S. Redford, professor of govern-
ment at the University of Texas spent the
summer at Columbia University where he
served as visiting professor in the department
of public law and government.

John S. Reshetar of Yale University has
been appointed as acting associate professor at
the University of Washington.

Donald Rhodes, administrative consultant,
governmental research center, University of
Kansas, has been given a leave of absence to
serve on the staff of the legislative committee
on efficiency and economy in government for
the State of Kansas.

Channing B. Richardson has received a Ford
Fellowship for study and travel in Africa. He
will also lecture at the University College of
Rhodesia and Nyasaland at Salisbury in
Central Africa.

Arnold A. Rogow of the State University of
Iowa has been awarded a research professor-
ship for the first semester of 1957-58.

Joseph S. Roucek, chairman of the depart-
ment of political science and sociology at the
University of Bridgeport has been appointed
American editor of II Politico, a quarterly pub-
lished by the University of Pavia (Italy) under
the editor-in-chief, Bruno Leoni.

Walter E. Sandelius, professor of political
science at the University of Kansas, has been
named chairman of Governor George Docking's
Commission on Constitution Revision.

Robert Scalapino is on sabbatical leave from
the University of California, Berkeley, to
spend 15 months in Japan and the Far East
under a Rockefeller Foundation grant.

Elmer E. Schattschneider directed a pro-
gram of thirteen television interviews under
the direction of NBC in cooperation with the
Educational Television and Radio Center
under the title of "The American Government
and the Pursuit of Happiness."

Robert Scigliano, assistant professor of
political science at Michigan State University,
will begin a two year assignment in Vietnam
in June in connection with the MSU technical
assistance program there.

George Sherrill, head of the department of
political science at the University of South
Carolina will retire at the close of the summer
session of 1957. He will be succeeded by

Henry B. Mayo of the University of Alberta,
Canada.

Mulford Q. Sibley of Minnesota has ac-
cepted an appointment as visiting professor at
Stanford University for 1957-58.

William J. Siffin of the department of
government at Indiana University has joined
the staff of the Institute of public administra-
tion at the University of Thammasat in
Bangkok, Thailand as visiting professor.

R. G. Steinmeyer, who taught in the Univer-
sity of Maryland overseas program in the Far
East during the spring semester, has returned
to teaching on the campus at College Park.

Edwin 0. Stene, professor of political
science, University of Kansas, has been
granted a leave of absence to accept an ap-
pointment as professor of political science,
University of the Philippines for the academic
year 1957-58.

Albert L. Sturm, professor of political sci-
ence at West Virginia University has been
granted a leave of absence for two years. He
will join the New York University group at
the University of Ankara, in October, as pro-
fessor of public administration.

Carl B. Swisher lectured at the Salzburg
Seminar in American Studies during the
March-April term. In May he was awarded an
honorary degree of Doctor of Laws by West
Virginia Wesleyan College.

Eduard Taborsky of the University of Texas
spent the summer at the University of Ten-
nessee.

Jan Triska, of the Hoover Institute, Stan-
ford, has been appointed visiting lecturer at
the University of California, Berkeley.

Julian Towster, University of California,
Berkeley, is spending the summer in travel and
study in Russia, Eastern Europe, and the
Middle East under grants from the Rocke-
feller Foundation and the Committee on Uni-
versity Travel. He will also be on leave during
the spring semester, 1958.

Amry Vandenbosch of the University of
Kentucky will serve as a Fulbright lecturer at
Leiden University during 1957-58.

Dwight Waldo, University of California,
Berkeley, has returned to full-time teaching
after a year's service at the University of
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Bologna graduate school of administrative sci-
ences.

Schuyler C. Wallace, executive officer of the
department of public law and government and
director of the school of international Affairs
at Columbia University, is returning to the
United States after a six-months' trip around
the world on work related to the school of in-
ternational affairs and the Near and Middle
East Institute.

E. V. Walter of Ohio Wesleyan University
will be on leave for the year 1957-58 doing re-
search under a grant from the Rockefeller
Foundation.

Herbert Waltzer who has been chief per-
sonnel psychologist at the Armed Forces Ex-
amining Station in New York City has joined
the department of government at Miami Uni-
versity as visiting assistant professor.

Robert E. Ward has returned to his duties as
associate professor of political science at the
University of Michigan after spending a year
in Japan.

Egbert S. Wengert, head of the department
of political science at the University of Oregon,
has returned to the University of Oregon after
spending a year as visiting professor of public
administration at the institute of public ad-
ministration, University of Philippines.

William S. White, of the New York Times,
has been appointed Regents' professor at the
University of California, Berkeley, for 1957-
58, to serve as visiting professor of journalism,

in cooperation with the political science
faculty.

Robert R. Wilson, professor of political
science and director of graduate studies in the
department of political science at Duke Uni-
versity, was elected president of the American
Society of International Law at the last meet-
ing of the Society.

Glenn G. Wiltsey, chairman of the depart-
ment of government, University of Rochester,
has been chosen to fill the R. T. French ex-
change professorship at the University of Hull,
England during the next academic year. Dur-
ing his absence, William E. Diez will serve as
acting chairman of the department.

Sheldon Wolin, University of California,
Berkeley, has been granted leave of absence
for the 1957 calendar year.

Herbert H. Wood, assistant professor at the
University of Maine was a member of the
summer study group on the teaching of in-
ternational relations at Emory University.

Lloyd W. Woodruff, formerly of the bureau
of government, university extension division,
University of Wisconsin, recently accepted a
two year appointment from Michigan State
University as a public administration specialist
with the Vietnam project.

Robert Yee, formerly of the bureau of
governmental research, University of Wash-
ington, has been appointed instructor at Whit-
man College.

APPOINTMENTS AND STAFF CHANGES

Henry J. Abraham has been promoted to
associate professor of political science at the
University of Pennsylvania.

John A. Anderegg, doctoral candidate at
Rutgers University, is currently a foreign
service officer in Colombo, Ceylon.

Totton J. Anderson has been promoted to
professor of political science at the University
of Southern California. He became chairman of
the department commencing with the fall se-
mester.

Charles Adrian has been promoted to the

rank of associate professor at Michigan State
University.

Chester W. Bain has been promoted to as-
sociate professor at the University of Virginia.
He will continue as assistant director of the
bureau of public administration.

Benjamin Baker has been promoted to as-
sociate professor at Rutgers University.

William B. Ballis, formerly of the University
of Washington, has been appointed professor
of political science at the University of Michi-
gan.
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